
General Comments on Romans  

As with all of Paul’s writings, they are difficult as it is.  The 

KJV is problematic in its translation at times, which makes it even 

more difficult.  I suggest reviewing a modern translation, such as the 

New American Standard (NAS), for obscure passages in the KJV.  A 

modern translation will also make the numerous Old Testament quotes 

obvious, either with quotation marks or text offsets. 

While the letter to the Romans was late chronologically, it was 

placed first because it was generally considered Paul’s definitive 

work.  It also immediately follows the closing subject of the book of 

the Acts of the Apostles, where Paul is in Rome, trying to support the 

ecclesia and convert Jews to Christianity. 

Paul’s Letter to the Church at Rome: Be United in Christ 

Paul’s letter to the Romans is a letter to Jews living in Rome 

who have converted to Christianity. Paul, formerly a Pharisee, is 

writing to people who have a similar background and culture, and the 

text is immersed in a rhetoric and style they would understand.   

The principal concern addressed by Paul is to persuade the Roman 

ecclesia they need to let go of the Law of Moses and focus on Christ 

(ch. 1-11).  Secondarily, Paul addresses the need for the Jews and 

Gentiles in the ecclesia to be united, not divided (ch. 12-15). 

Paul makes heavy use of OT passages as he builds his case, and 

crafts his arguments very carefully, deliberately anticipating and 

addressing counter-arguments and concerns his audience would have. 

Overview 

Chapters 1-11 revolve around who is saved and how they are saved.  The 

early Church is consumed with its dedication to the Law of Moses (cf. 

Acts 10, Acts 15), and they are unwilling to let go of it and fully 

embrace Christ.  There is also a clear and strong undercurrent of 

Gentiles versus Jews in the text. 

Ch 1. Opening salutation to the Church at Rome (v1-17) and 

general comment on the Romans in general (v. 18-32). 

Ch 2. Even though the Romans are that bad, don’t judge them, 

because you might end up being hypocrites (v. 1-11).  Gentiles 

who keep the Law of Moses are as good as Jews who keep the Law of 

Moses (v. 12-16).  Jews who sin are the same as Gentiles who sin 

(v. 17-29). 



Ch 3. Then what good is it to be a Jew? (v. 1-20).  Justification 

is by faith, not by the Law of Moses (v. 21-31). 

Ch 4. Abraham was justified by his faith before circumcision and 

before the Law of Moses, and he is the father of many nations. 

Ch 5. Jesus died for us when we did not deserve it, and we are 

made righteous by his sacrifice (v. 1-11).  Death and sin came 

from one man, and eternal life comes from one man (v. 12-21). 

Ch 6. Accepting forgiveness doesn’t mean you get to sin more, it 

means you accept Christ and want to be like him (v. 1-11), you 

are no longer bodies of sin, but bodies of righteousness (v. 12-

14).  Christ freed us from slavery of sin, so we are now servants 

of righteousness (v. 15-23). 

Ch 7. Letting go of the Law of Moses is not a sin (v. 1-6), 

obeying the Law is not now a sin as the spiritual purpose of the 

law still remain (v. 7-12), the Law of Moses exposed the sin 

which is in our weak flesh (v. 13-25). 

Ch 8. Jesus accomplishes what the Law of Moses could not, he 

exalts us as children of God. 

Ch 9-10. Paul laments that Israel in general and the Jews in 

specific have rejected Jesus Christ. 

Ch 11. But, God has not cast away Israel, they will be redeemed. 

Chapters 12-15. Be united, focus on what is most important 

Ch 12. Dedicate yourselves to full Christian service, without 

hypocrisy. 

Ch 13. Keep the commandments and you won’t have to worry about 

the Roman government. 

Ch 14. Don’t fight over keeping kosher or not, or what day to 

worship on, or any of this superficial stuff, it isn’t worth it, 

don’t put stumbling blocks in front of each other. 

Ch 15. Accept and serve each other, Jews and Gentiles, get along 

because you are Christians. 

Chapter 16. Salutes, and final warning (v 17-20). 



Doctrine of Salvation 

In the letter to the Romans, Paul is addressing Jews who are 

entirely too focused on the works of the Law of Moses.  They need to 

understand the role of Jesus and let go of the Law.  As such, Paul 

pushes hard to get them to understand that the Jesus’ atonement is the 

source of the mercy and grace they need to be made righteous.  It is 

not the works of the Law of Moses that justifies (i.e., makes them 

righteous, by forgiving their sins) them, it is the mercy of Christ 

that justifies them.  This forgiveness, mercy, grace is a free gift 

from Christ, it is not something you earn by repenting. 

Standard soteriology (cf. D&C 20:29-31) is: 

Justification  Grace (i.e., Mercy, Forgiveness) 

Sanctification  Works (i.e, Keep Commandments, Repent) 

Exaltation   Endure to the End 

The audience has the Sanctification by Works part, so he tries to 

explain Justification (ch. 3-5) and Exaltation (ch. 8) to them. 

 

Comments on Romans 1 

1 Paul, a servant of Jesus Christ, called to be an apostle, separated 
unto the gospel of God, 2 (Which he had promised afore by his prophets 
in the holy scriptures,) 3 Concerning his Son Jesus Christ our Lord, 
which was made of the seed of David according to the flesh; 4 And 
declared to be the Son of God with power, according to the spirit of 
holiness, by the resurrection from the dead: 5 By whom we have 
received grace and apostleship, for obedience to the faith among all 
nations, for his name: 6 Among whom are ye also the called of Jesus 
Christ: 7 To all that be in Rome, beloved of God, called to be saints: 
Grace to you and peace from God our Father, and the Lord Jesus Christ. 

v1-7  Introduction, identifying the author, his calling and 

commission, and the intended audience. 

8 First, I thank my God through Jesus Christ for you all, that your 
faith is spoken of throughout the whole world. 9 For God is my 
witness, whom I serve with my spirit in the gospel of his Son, that 
without ceasing I make mention of you always in my prayers; 10 Making 
request, if by any means now at length I might have a prosperous 
journey by the will of God to come unto you. 11 For I long to see you, 
that I may impart unto you some spiritual gift, to the end ye may be 
established; 12 That is, that I may be comforted together with you by 
the mutual faith both of you and me. 13 Now I would not have you 
ignorant, brethren, that oftentimes I purposed to come unto you, (but 
was let hitherto,) that I might have some fruit among you also, even 



as among other Gentiles. 14 I am debtor both to the Greeks, and to the 
Barbarians; both to the wise, and to the unwise. 15 So, as much as in 
me is, I am ready to preach the gospel to you that are at Rome also. 

v8-15  Paul praises the ecclesia in Rome for their apparent faith and 

tells them he is eager to visit them. 

16 For I am not ashamed of the gospel of Christ: for it is the power 
of God unto salvation to every one that believeth; to the Jew first, 
and also to the Greek. 17 For therein is the righteousness of God 
revealed from faith to faith: as it is written, The just shall live by 
faith.  
 18 For the wrath of God is revealed from heaven against all 
ungodliness and unrighteousness of men, who hold the truth in 
unrighteousness; 19 Because that which may be known of God is manifest 
in them; for God hath shewed it unto them. 20 For the invisible things 
of him from the creation of the world are clearly seen, being 
understood by the things that are made, even his eternal power and 
Godhead; so that they are without excuse:  
 21 Because that, when they knew God, they glorified him not as 
God, neither were thankful; but became vain in their imaginations, and 
their foolish heart was darkened. 22 Professing themselves to be wise, 
they became fools, 23 And changed the glory of the uncorruptible God 
into an image made like to corruptible man, and to birds, and 
fourfooted beasts, and creeping things. 24 Wherefore God also gave 
them up to uncleanness through the lusts of their own hearts, to 
dishonour their own bodies between themselves: 25 Who changed the 
truth of God into a lie, and worshipped and served the creature more 
than the Creator, who is blessed for ever. Amen. 26 For this cause God 
gave them up unto vile affections: for even their women did change the 
natural use into that which is against nature: 27 And likewise also 
the men, leaving the natural use of the woman, burned in their lust 
one toward another; men with men working that which is unseemly, and 
receiving in themselves that recompence of their error which was 
meet.  
 28 And even as they did not like to retain God in their 
knowledge, God gave them over to a reprobate mind, to do those things 
which are not convenient; 29 Being filled with all unrighteousness, 
fornication, wickedness, covetousness, maliciousness; full of envy, 
murder, debate, deceit, malignity; whisperers, 30 Backbiters, haters 
of God, despiteful, proud, boasters, inventors of evil things, 
disobedient to parents, 31 Without understanding, covenantbreakers, 
without natural affection, implacable, unmerciful: 32 Who knowing the 
judgment of God, that they which commit such things are worthy of 
death, not only do the same, but have pleasure in them that do them. 
 
v16-32  Herein Paul emphatically states that the righteous will live 

by faith (v. 16-17) where carnal men have no faith and sin against the 

laws of God (v. 18-32).  In verses 18-32 Paul is moreso recounting the 

general history of humanity “from the creation of the world” (v. 20) 

and how they have chosen to worship their own bodies rather than God 

who created them.  In verses 22-31 Paul contrasts various heathen 

behaviors with those behaviors dictated by God’s Law, specifically the 

Law of Moses. In doing so Paul condemns the heathen to death (v. 32). 

 
v17  Quote of Hab. 2:4. 



v20 “invisible”, i.e., eternal, cp. 2 Cor. 4:18. 

“being understood by the things that are made”, according to the 

KJV rendering Paul appears to be appealing to what we would refer to 

as the Cosmological Argument.  However, the Greek “poiema” translated 

to “things that are made” in the KJV would be better translated 

“achievements” or “accomplishments”.  The most literal translation of 

“poiema” to English would be “do-effect”, it’s the things someone 

does.  So, what Paul is saying is that since the Creation of the earth 

God has manifested himself to man in the things He does, but man has 

ignored Him. 

v24-27  Paul is commenting on the carnal nature of idolatry, hence its 

general appeal.  As the various idolatrous religions are simply 

fabrications of man, they tend to be quite carnal in their practices.  

And, at the time contemporary with Paul, the Romans and Greeks, as 

History tells us, were quite idolatrous and lascivious in their 

practices.  Paul makes it perfectly clear the lascivious acts 

associated with idolatry are no more acceptable then they were 

anciently then the Lord condemned the Egyptians and the Canaanites for 

the same behavior. 

v32 according to the KJV states that those who are familiar with the 

judgments of God yet still engage in the various practices detailed in 

v. 28-31 are worthy of death.   

The Greek for “judgment” in the phrase “Who knowing the judgment 

of God” is “dikaioma”.  The most literal translation to English would 

be “just-effect” or those just acts one is to engage in according to 

God’s dictates.  The entry in Strong’s for the term: 

1345 dikaioma {dik-ah’-yo-mah}   

from 1344; TDNT - 2:219,168; n n 

AV - righteousness 4, ordinance 3, judgment 2, justification 1; 

10 

1) that which has been deemed right so as to have force of law 

1a) what has been established, and ordained by law, an ordinance 

1b) a judicial decision, sentence 

1b1) of God 

1b1a) either the favourable judgment by which he acquits man and 

declares them acceptable to Him 



1b1b) unfavourable: sentence of condemnation 

2) a righteous act or deed 

The appearances of this term and the KJV and NAS rendering are as 

follows: 

     Passage        KJV                 NAS 

     Luke 1:6       ordinances          requirements 

     Rom. 1:32      judgment            ordinances 

     Rom. 2:26      righteousness       requirements 

     Rom. 5:16      justification       justification 

     Rom. 5:18      righteousness       righteousness 

     Rom. 8:4       righteousness       requirement 

     Hebr. 9:1      ordinances          regulations 

     Hebr. 9:10     ordinances          regulations 

     Rev. 15:4      judgments           righteous acts 

     Rev 19:8       righteousness       righteous acts 

The most fair translations of the term would be “requirements”, 

“regulations,” or “ordinances”. 

Thus, what Paul is saying is those people who know what God 

requires as far as having a godly walk but who go in the complete 

opposite direction are deserving of death.  And this is the typical OT 

line on condemning those nations who oppose the Lord. Take for example 

the condemnation of the Egyptians and Canaanites in Lev. 18.  The 

Egyptians and Canaanites were exposed to worship of the Lord via the 

Israelites, but they rejected it and chose to follow their own carnal 

idolatries instead.  The result is obviously spiritual death, but also 

physical death in the sense that their nations have become extinct 

through self-destruction as well as the Lord commanding Israel to 

exterminate the Canaanites from the land. 

This passage cannot be taken in context to be Paul endorsing 

capital punishment on anyone in the ecclesia who commits the acts 

listed in v. 18-31.  Even in 1 Cor. 5:5 where Paul seems to be 

suggesting an incestuous person is guilty of a capital offense, he 

states that the individual should be abandoned to Satan for 

destruction.  And later in 2 Cor. 2:5-10 Paul encourages the ecclesia 



to fellowship the apparently repentant incestuous person back into the 

Church so Satan doesn’t prevail. 
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